
         

UC2B is an inter-governmental body.  The University of Illinois serves as its administrative agent. The University of Illinois strives to   
ensure that its programs, services, and activities are accessible to individuals with disabilities.  If you are an individual with a 

disability and require assistance to observe or participate, please contact the University of Illinois at 217-244-3835 at least 72 hours 
prior to the scheduled meeting date. 

 

UC2B Policy Board  Agenda  
 
Regular Meeting 
July 20, 2011 – 12:00 noon 
Council Chambers, 102 N. Neil Street, Champaign, Illinois  
 
I. Call to Order 
 
II. Roll Call (By Roster) – Determine Quorum 
 
III. Approve Agenda 
 
IV. Approval of Minutes from 7/6/2011 
 
V. ACTION*/DISCUSSION ITEMS (note in this section we will go to audience for 
 comment prior to discussion by Board of each item, comments are limited to 5 
 minutes in length per person) 

a) Marketing Committee Update – Brandon Bowersox/John Kersh 
b) *Resolution Authorizing the Acquisition of Real Estate – Teri Legner  
c) Update on Fiber to the Curb Construction Project – Teri Legner 
d) NTIA/Grant Update – Mike Smeltzer 

 
VII. Tasks to complete for next meeting 
 
VIII. Items for next meeting’s agenda 
 
IX. Public Participation 
 
X. Next Meeting: 
 August 3, 2011- 12:00 p.m. to 1:30 p.m. 
 Council Chambers, 102 N. Neil Street, Champaign, Illinois 
 
XI. Pending Items for future Action/Discussion: 

a)  Grant Required Approvals – Mike Smeltzer 
b) Technical Committee Report and Request for approvals of items forwarded from 

Technical Committee and its sub-committees – Tracy Smith 
c) FTTP RFP Decisions – should construction and management be included together 

as one RFP or not – Tracy Smith 
d) Discussion of pursuing a change order for ring design in order to include a 

production class facility – Rough Cost Estimates – Mike Smeltzer 
e) Consulting Bid results – Teri Legner 

 
 



    UC2B Policy Board Minutes 
 
Regular Meeting 
July 6, 2011 
 
Location: 
City of Champaign Council Chambers 
102 N. Neil Street 
Champaign, IL  61820 
 
Committee Members Present:  Reverend Eugene Barnes for Abdul Alkalimat, Reverend Zernial 
Bogan, Brandon Bowersox (Acting Chair), Mike Smeltzer as proxy for Mike DeLorenzo, Brian 
Bell as proxy for Minor Jackson Pete Resnick, Tracy Smith, and Fred Halenar as proxy for 
Richard Schnuer. 
 
Members Absent:  Deborah Frank Feinen  
 
I. The meeting was called to order at 12:07 p.m. by Acting Chair Bowersox. 
 
II. Roll Call 
 
III. Approve Agenda:  Resnick moved,  Halenar seconded the motion to approve the agenda.  

The motion was passed by voice vote. 
 
IV. Approve Minutes:  Resnick moved, Halenar seconded the motion to approve the minutes 
 of the June 22nd meeting as written.  The motion was passed by voice vote.  
 
V. Action Items: 
 

a) Marketing Committee Update:   Bowersox stated there will be a Marketing and Outreach 
Sub-committee meeting on July 12th.  Some members will be attending a community 
event tonight (7/6) at Crystal Lake Park in Urbana to share information about UC2B. 

b)  Status of Non-Voting Member – Bogan review the proposed resolution with the 
committee (ATTACHMENT A –UC2B Resolution 2011-2).  Bogan made a motion to 
approve the resolution as written.  Seconded by Resnick.  Committee passed by voice 
vote. 

c) NTIA Grant Update -  Mike Smeltzer provided a written report in the agenda packet – no 
discussion. 

d)  Bid Update:  Teri Legner provided a written report in the agenda packet.  She stated that 
the report speaks to process to determine whether this project can proceed or needs to be 
re-bid.  Resnick asked about the status of the 3 entities bids.  The City of Champaign has 
rejected both bids it received and Council has authorized staff to negotiate with the 



lowest bidder.  The City of Urbana and the University have not presently rejected their 
bids pending results of the negotiations.  Bogan questioned the timeline for decisions.  
Revised bids need to be received by close of business on July 12.  Then there is a meeting 
with all three entities for July 15.   

VI. Tasks for next meeting:    Bowersox stated that the July 13th meeting time that was held 
 can be cancelled if there are no action items pending..   
 
Committee Chair Bowersox adjourned the meeting at 12:20 p.m. 
 
Next meeting is scheduled for July 20, 2011 from 12:00 noon to 1:30 p.m. in Council Chambers 
at the City of Champaign, City Building, 102 N. Neil Street. 
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        To:        UC2B Policy Committee 

        From: Teri Legner, Economic Development Manager, City of Champaign 

        Date:  July 18, 2011 

                       Subject:       Attached Resolution Authorizing the City of Champaign to Acquire Real Estate for  
                                            Purposes of Constructing the Broadband Project 

 

The purpose of the attached Resolution is to authorize the City of Champaign to negotiate 
and acquire easements or real property, on behalf of UC2B, that are necessary to construct the big 
broadband project.  This Resolution in particular recognizes the agreement with the Village of 
Savoy which allows for the system to be constructed and maintained with the public right-of-way 
pursuant to the plans and specifications as approved.  The term of the agreement is for 25 years.   

 
Approval of this Resolution will authorize the City of Champaign, as Lead Agency for 

Operations, to begin the process of easement acquisition in particular to provide for construction of 
the FTTC project as designed.  Among those easements to be obtained is the stretch along E. 
Washington Street in Urbana and a portion in South Champaign/Savoy.  This Resolution authorizes 
the City of Champaign to perform the tasks necessary to acquire the easements outside of the 
City’s corporate limits, including those located within the City of Urbana and unincorporated 
Champaign County.  
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UC2B Policy Committee 

From       Teri Legner, Economic Development Manager, City of Champaign 

Date:        July 18, 2011 

Subject:       Update on Status of Fiber-To-The-Curb Construction Project     
  

The purpose of this report is to advise the Policy Committee on the status of the Fiber-To-The-Curb 
(FTTC) construction project.  This report does not discuss options for reducing the scope of the project 
as negotiations with the contractors are still underway. 
 
Staff from both Cities, along with Shive-Hattery, have been negotiating with John Burns Construction 
and Western Utilities Contractors to reduce the scope of the FTTC project and associated costs.  John 
Burns is the apparent low bidder on the Urbana portion and Western is the apparent low bidder on the 
Champaign portion.  Western is also the apparent low bidder on the UI portion of the project.  Earlier 
this month, it was determined that a change in scope would need to yield approximately $2.67 M in 
reduced costs in order for the project to proceed.  Otherwise, a more severe change in scope would 
need to be designed and the project would likely need to be re-bid in whole.   
 
At the last meeting of the Policy Committee, staff reported that negotiations would be completed by 
July 12 and that a final decision on how to proceed would be made, in conjunction with the Chancellor’s 
Office by the 15th.   On July 15th representatives from all of the member entities were present to learn of 
the current status of negotiations and to determine a course of action for the process moving forward.  
Among the options that have been considered are 1.) re-bid the project in part; 2.) re-design and re-bid 
the project in whole; and 3.) authorize Shive to negotiate further with the contractors to achieve the 
maximum amount of savings possible prior to making a decision to re-design and re-bid.   
 
At this time, there is still a gap between the current revised costs and the construction budget that 
would include a 10% contingency.  However, the gap has been significantly reduced so Shive has been 
authorized to negotiate further with the contractors.   
 
It is anticipated that staff will have a further update for the Policy Committee on Wednesday. 
 



	
  
 
NTIA and Grant Update – 7/15/11 
	
  
The	
  regularly	
  scheduled	
  call	
  with	
  NTIA	
  for	
  the	
  morning	
  of	
  7/15	
  included	
  Terry	
  
Legner	
  and	
  staff	
  from	
  Grants	
  and	
  Contracts.	
  
	
  
The	
  big	
  news	
  is	
  that	
  we	
  now	
  have	
  a	
  new	
  Federal	
  Program	
  Officer	
  (FPO).	
  As	
  part	
  of	
  
NTIA’s	
  internal	
  checks	
  and	
  balances,	
  FPOs	
  are	
  being	
  rotated.	
  Our	
  new	
  FPO	
  is	
  fairly	
  
new	
  to	
  NTIA,	
  but	
  will	
  get	
  assistance	
  from	
  our	
  previous	
  FPO	
  during	
  the	
  transition.	
  
	
  
We	
  discussed	
  the	
  pending	
  budget	
  revision,	
  and	
  they	
  now	
  want	
  this	
  formally	
  
submitted,	
  so	
  I	
  will	
  do	
  that.	
  
	
  
We	
  also	
  discussed	
  the	
  pending	
  Revised	
  Environmental	
  Assessment	
  and	
  the	
  timing	
  of	
  
that	
  process.	
  While	
  we	
  have	
  received	
  our	
  OK	
  from	
  Fish	
  and	
  Wildlife	
  and	
  we	
  are	
  still	
  
waiting	
  on	
  State	
  Historic	
  Preservation	
  Organization	
  (SHPO)	
  approval.	
  I	
  have	
  asked	
  
the	
  Governor’s	
  office	
  to	
  nudge	
  them.	
  The	
  approval	
  by	
  NTIA	
  is	
  all	
  queued	
  up	
  and	
  
ready	
  to	
  be	
  processed,	
  but	
  we	
  need	
  the	
  SHPO	
  approval	
  first.	
  
	
  
We	
  also	
  discussed	
  the	
  status	
  of	
  our	
  on	
  construction	
  bids.	
  NTIA	
  is	
  anxious	
  for	
  us	
  to	
  
get	
  started	
  building	
  fiber	
  plant.	
  They	
  are	
  also	
  anxious	
  for	
  us	
  to	
  get	
  signed	
  
agreements	
  from	
  our	
  Anchor	
  Institutions	
  for	
  UC2B	
  service.	
  	
  More	
  work	
  for	
  
attorneys.	
  
	
  
There	
  is	
  a	
  chance	
  that	
  the	
  on-­‐site	
  visit	
  may	
  move	
  up	
  one	
  day	
  to	
  the	
  10th	
  and	
  11th	
  of	
  
August.	
  They	
  promised	
  to	
  bury	
  us	
  with	
  materials	
  in	
  advance	
  of	
  those	
  two	
  daylong	
  
meetings.	
  That	
  Wednesday	
  is	
  not	
  a	
  regular	
  day	
  for	
  a	
  Policy	
  Board	
  Meeting,	
  but	
  it	
  
might	
  be	
  convenient	
  to	
  schedule	
  one	
  for	
  August	
  10th	
  in	
  order	
  to	
  facilitate	
  some	
  
interaction	
  with	
  the	
  NTIA	
  review	
  team.	
  
	
  
The	
  next	
  call	
  is	
  scheduled	
  for	
  July	
  27th.	
  
	
  
Adtran	
  FTTP	
  Electronics	
  –	
  We	
  are	
  still	
  processing	
  the	
  paperwork	
  that	
  is	
  required	
  
to	
  get	
  the	
  demo	
  equipment.	
  We	
  have	
  now	
  reserved	
  a	
  200-­‐seat	
  auditorium	
  in	
  the	
  
Siebel	
  Center	
  for	
  the	
  evening	
  of	
  Thursday	
  September	
  15th	
  and	
  a	
  200-­‐deat	
  
auditorium	
  in	
  the	
  Digital	
  Computer	
  Lab	
  for	
  the	
  morning	
  of	
  Saturday	
  September	
  
17thth	
  for	
  public	
  demonstrations	
  of	
  this	
  technology.	
  The	
  dates	
  were	
  moved	
  back	
  to	
  
allow	
  more	
  time	
  for	
  the	
  equipment	
  to	
  arrive	
  and	
  to	
  prepare	
  for	
  the	
  demonstrations.	
  
	
  
Revised	
  Environmental	
  Assessment	
  –	
  Columbia	
  Telecommunications	
  Corporation	
  
(CTC)	
  has	
  filed	
  our	
  requests	
  with	
  the	
  State	
  Historic	
  Preservation	
  Agency	
  as	
  well	
  as	
  
with	
  Fish	
  and	
  Wildlife.	
  We	
  have	
  received	
  our	
  OK	
  from	
  Fish	
  and	
  Wildlife	
  and	
  are	
  now	
  
waiting	
  on	
  the	
  State	
  Historic	
  Preservation	
  Agency	
  approval.	
  



	
  
Construction	
  Update	
  –	
  Teri	
  will	
  have	
  a	
  separate	
  update	
  on	
  the	
  construction	
  
process.	
  
	
  
Save	
  the	
  Date	
  –	
  The	
  October	
  5th	
  Central	
  Illinois	
  Broadband	
  Summit	
  has	
  been	
  moved	
  
to	
  the	
  NCSA	
  Auditorium.	
  There	
  was	
  a	
  double-­‐booking	
  issue	
  with	
  the	
  iHotel.	
  An	
  
Illinois	
  Broadband	
  Deployment	
  Council	
  meeting	
  will	
  be	
  in	
  the	
  morning.	
  A	
  
Partnership	
  for	
  a	
  Connected	
  Illinois	
  meeting,	
  and	
  a	
  Central	
  Illinois	
  ARRA	
  project	
  
spotlight	
  will	
  be	
  in	
  the	
  afternoon.	
  You	
  are	
  all	
  invited	
  and	
  if	
  you	
  can	
  spend	
  the	
  entire	
  
day,	
  you	
  will	
  learn	
  about	
  Central	
  Management	
  Services	
  big	
  BTOP	
  project,	
  as	
  well	
  as	
  
hear	
  from	
  the	
  team	
  doing	
  research	
  on	
  UC2B.	
  There	
  may	
  also	
  be	
  an	
  update	
  on	
  NCSA’s	
  
activities.	
  
	
  
	
  
Mike	
  




